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Dear Sir/Madam

Environmental Permitting Programme

Consultation on options for creating a streamlined environmental permitting and compliance system

The Home Builders Federation (HBF) is the trade association representing the interests of private house builders in England and Wales. Our members, who include all of the major homebuilders, are responsible for more than 80% of the new homes built every year.

I attach our response on the consultation document on the above consultation.  Please note that we are responding to the consultation in so far as it affects construction activities.

There are two overarching issues that we wish to highlight.

First, HBF is most disappointed that no reference is made to our proposals for creating a streamlined system based on using the Planning Permission as the Waste Framework Directive Permit and appointing licensed and accredited land contamination specialists as a means of providing additional and experienced resources for the regeneration process

We were involved in discussions with the Remediation Licensing Task Force for over a year to explore the potential for such a system to deliver the relevant environmental objectives efficiently. These discussions produced effective and practicable solutions supported by legal opinion and many industry bodies, and no over-riding concerns were raised by planners or environmental health officers. 

We are concerned therefore that we were not advised that the current consultation was imminent whilst we were engaged in discussions with the Task Force and others. Indeed, following the disbanding of that body we were assured that our proposals were to be included in the consultation on the National Brownfield Strategy.  Although that consultation has now also been suspended indefinitely, we had every reason to believe that our proposal would have been picked up in the current consultation. The fact that it has not been explicitly mentioned in the options for consideration is of real concern given the investment of time and creative thinking that has been made by the industry to develop our proposal and discuss it with the Task Force and others. We would therefore ask that Government now give full consideration to our proposal in taking the current consultation forward. However, we have answered the consultation questions, many of them by referring to our proposals, and to aid clarification I attach copies of the documents discussed by the RTLF and the document submitted to the National Brownfield Strategy.

Second, we are unhappy that this consultation (like much of the legislation) appears to have been designed by and for representatives of the waste management industry and does not address effectively the issues that affect construction. It is essential that the construction perspective is properly addressed – not least to ensure that the outcome of the current consultation is compatible with the Government’s objective of increasing house building output to at least 200,000 units a year in England by 2016. HBF and the industry are fully committed to achieving agreed environmental objectives, but these need to be realised in ways that do not cut across the housing agenda and the operational considerations that relate to this.

While we are most appreciative of the efforts made by Clare McCallan of the EA and are grateful for the progress that has been made in providing guidance about the definition of waste in construction and what site activities might require WMLs, it is clear that this provides only part of the solution.  

Defra originally promised to publish its definition of waste in the light of the van de Walle case by spring 2005, yet we now understand the expectation is summer 2006. Whilst we understand that at Commission level unexcavated soil may be moved out of the Waste Framework Directive, there is no solution in sight for contaminated groundwater which many forget van de Walle also defined as waste. The changes to mobile plant treatment licensing are welcome but, since it is now more than a year since the abandonment of earlier plans for a waste permitting system, progress appears to be exceedingly slow.

A site waste management licence is the wrong tool for controlling normal activities on Brownfield housing development sites.  An unsurrendered WML constitutes a “red item” for NHBC and they will not issue a completion certificate in this case.  As the CML will not release monies without a completion certificate this effectively means that properties built on a site with a WML cannot be sold.  Obviously to avoid this situation occurring a developer would not consider developing a site that might need a WML.  This cannot but affect (adversely) the remediation of Brownfield sites – a key policy objective for the DCLG in meeting its target for a significant increase in house building.

Notwithstanding the potential wider benefits, because construction is not involved with IPPC there is no obvious benefit to the construction industry of integrating IPPC with WML. Moreover serious concerns arising from the application of WML to housing sites have been rightly acknowledged at the RLTF. There could be further disruption to construction through the integration process that will have a very broad industrial focus such that construction interests could be overlooked. Again I would refer to the HBF proposals that would resolve waste definition problems in construction during the IPPC/Waste integration process.

Construction comprises about 6% of GDP of which house building is an increasingly significant percentage.  The Government wants to increase house building by over 30%.  It also wants to see more Brownfield land remediated.  In order to achieve these objectives there needs to be a dramatic simplification of the mechanisms for dealing with waste.

The HBF has made some robust and widely endorsed proposals for an achievable solution. We would ask that you seriously consider them.

Yours faithfully
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S R Lewis

Technical Support Manager
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